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Another San Jose Loss 

 Sadly, at press time, the demolition of the former Martin Luther King Jr. (MLK) Library 

is proceeding. San Jose is losing another piece of history. This time, a significant symbol 

of the late 1960s and early 1970s era will be gone.  The large, solid building represents 

an era of rapid growth in San Jose, often called the post-war industrial age. The archi-

tectural style blended Brutalism with Spanish Colonial and modern trends of the time 

and the historical report evaluated the building as significantly exceeding the city land-

mark requirements. The Library, completed in 1970, was to be the centerpiece of a plan 

for a fine arts center that failed to come to fruition.  

In 2008, in spite of a historic report that ranked the building very high, the San Jose 

City Council voted to demolish the structure to make way for an expanded convention 

center. The barricades are up and the proposed schedule for  demolition is planned  
                    (Continued on page 2) 

Former MLK Library at 180 West San Carlos St., soon to be razed.  
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 Another San Jose Lossȹ"ÖÕÛɀËȺɯ 
to continue through December. The completion of the new 

expansion project is projected for the Fall of 2013 and it is 

hoped that it will help increase the economic growth in 

downtown San Jose. History will tell us if the trade -off of a 

historic building for a convention center expansion was 

worth the loss of this building.  

For more details and history on the former MLK Library go 

to our website at www.preservation.org, Newsletters, Fall -

2008, page 7. To view pictures of the former MLK Library 

building, go to http://www.kevinkorczyk.com/ SJCC/Photos. 

html . These beautiful photos (example on right) were re-

quired documentation for part of the Environmental Impact 

Report (EIR) as mitigation for demolition.  a 

The time capsule buried in May of 1970 at the former Martin 

Luther King Jr. (MLK) Library, on West San Carlos Street, 

was recently recovered from the front entrance behind a 

plaque.  The capsule was meant to be opened in several hun-

dred years, but our buildings in San Jose rarely last that long.  

The California Room at the Fourth Street MLK Library now 

has possession of the capsule and tentatively plans to open it 

toward the end of this year.  

A news article from May 24 th, 1970, states that the contents of 

the capsule include a letter from Mayor Ron James, a copy of 

the City Charter, a fact sheet and dedication program for the 

new Main Library, early history of San Jose libraries, newspa-

per clippings relating to the library, and a photograph and 

tape recording from an interview with the retiring city librar-

ian, Mrs. Geraldline Nurney.  

The letter from Mayor James gives the population of San Jose, 

at that time, as 425,000 people with the size of the city as ap-

proximately 125 square miles. (As of January, 2011, the popu-

lation is listed as 958,789 and the area is 178.2 square miles.)  

,ÈàÖÙɯ)ÈÔÌÚɯÓÐÚÛÌËɯÛÏÌɯ"ÐÛàɀÚɯÊÖÕÊÌÙÕÚɯÈËËÙÌÚÚÌËɯËÜÙÐÕÎɯÏÐÚɯ

time of office as: polluted air, expanding the sewage treat-

ÔÌÕÛɯ×ÓÈÕÛȮɯÈÕËɯ×ÓÈÕÕÐÕÎɯÈÕËɯÓÈÕËɯÜÚÌȭɯ'ÐÚɯÊÖÔÔÌÕÛȮɯɁ(ɯÏÖ×Ìɯ

ÞÏÌÕɯàÖÜɯÙÌÈËɯÛÏÐÚɯÓÌÛÛÌÙȮɯ2ÈÕɯ%ÙÈÕÊÐÚÊÖɯ!ÈàɯÚÛÐÓÓɯÌßÐÚÛÚȮɂɯÚÜÎɪ

gests the seriousness, even then, of the delicate ecological bal-

ance of the Bay Area.   

James writes that he is optimistic as the City begins building 

the community theater (the CPA) and continues development 

of parks and recreational facilities.  a 

former MLK  

Library:  

Top right photo 

by Kevin 

Korczyk  

Left,  

Dramatic row 

of arched  

buttresses at 

main balcony 

with floors of 

terra cotta tile.

(Other Photos/text: 

G. Frank) 

Time Capsule from Former MLK Library  

http://www.kevinkorczyk.com/SJCC/Photos.html
http://www.kevinkorczyk.com/SJCC/Photos.html
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 $ßÌÊÜÛÐÝÌɯ#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɀÚɯ,ÌÚÚÈÎÌ 
 Some of my previous 

columns have decried 

the state of historic 

preservation as it per-

tains to the City of San 

Jose. It is easy to be 

somewhat pessimistic 

given the state of the 

economy and the 

negative impacts it is 

having on our issues. 

But instead of continu-

ÐÕÎɯÞÐÛÏɯÛÏÌɯɁÚÈÔÌɯÖÓËɯ

ÛÏÐÕÎȮɂɯ (ɯ ÛÏÖÜÎÏÛɯ (ɀËɯ

try a little more phi-

losophical approach. 

Rather than tell you 

again that little has 

improved since my last message, that there is still no City 

funding or staffing for historic preservation, yet another his-

toric building is about to fall victim to the wrecking ball, etc., 

ÌÛÊȭȮɯ(ɀÓÓɯÛÙàɯÔÖÝÐÕÎɯÉÌàÖÕËɯÛÏÈÛɯɬ at least for the moment. 

As we grapple with the daily aspects of preservation in San 

Jose, I wonder why it is so difficult for historic preservation to 

gain the support it should have from our City leaders. While 

we have had many successes, too many of them required a 

fight for us to prevail.  

Instead of having to fight each time the City feels an historic 

ÚÛÙÜÊÛÜÙÌɯÐÚɯɁÐÕɯÛÏÌɯÞÈàȮɂɯÞÌɯÚÏÖÜÓËɯÉÌɯÈÉÓÌɯÛÖɯÚÐÛɯËÖÞÕɯÈÕËɯ

determine the best course of action that will allow both the 

City and the preservation community to achieve their goals. 

Sometimes that will require compromise from all parties in-

volved, but in the end a better project should emerge ɬ one 

that would allow the City to have the development it desires 

and also allows the incorporation of an historic structure into 

a project. Although we continue to build positive relationships 

within City Hall ɬ our regular meetings with the Planning 

Department are a good example -- general support for our 

issues continues to be marginal.  

I believe in many ways that PAC*SJ is stronger than it has 

been in a number of years but that is not good enough. We 

must continue to forge relationships and support from our 

City decision -makers. Many other cities around the country 

highlight their history as part of their marketing programs.  

For some reason San Jose tends to keep their historic suc-

cesses more secretive rather than celebrating them. 

Many of you have inquired about what is happening with 

the First Church project. Like you, we were told that 

+ÌÛÊÏÌÙɀÚɯ&ÈÙÈÎÌɯÏÈËɯÛÖɯÉÌɯËÌÔÖÓÐÚÏÌËɯÛÖɯÈÓÓÖÞɯÈÊÊÌÚÚɯÛÖɯ

the church so that the restoration could begin.  

+ÌÛÊÏÌÙɀÚɯÊÈÔÌɯËÖÞÕɯÖÝÌÙɯÈɯàÌÈÙɯÈÎÖɯàÌÛɯÐÛɯÈ××ÌÈÙÚɯÛÏÈÛɯ

little progress has been made on the church restoration. 

The project developer, Barry Swenson Builder, has been 

non-responsive to requests for a status update on the pro-

ject. They have assured us though that building security 

and smoke alarm systems are fully functional and moni-

tored on a 24/7 basis. They also indicated that weatheriza-

tion is in place. Hopefully this will protect the building 

while it remains vacant and waiting for restoration.  

This is an example of where the lack of City resources has a 

negative impact on preservation. If the City had staff to 

follow -up on issues like this perhaps developers would be 

more forthcoming with information and projects would be 

completed in a timelier manner.  

We will continue to work collaboratively with the City and 

strengthen relationships. Through our efforts and those of 

our members, we will educate our decision -makers on the 

importance and value of historic preservation to our com-

munity.  

In other PAC*SJ news, I would like to welcome our newest 

members of the Board, Sylvia Carroll and Sharon 

McCauley. Both of these women bring a wealth of experi-

ence, expertise and enthusiasm to our organization. They 

are welcome additions to our Board and you can learn 

more about them elsewhere in this issue. 

Also, many thanks to Patt Curia and her amazing team for 

ÈÕÖÛÏÌÙɯÖÜÛÚÛÈÕËÐÕÎɯ&ÈÙÈÎÌɯ2ÈÓÌȭɯ3ÏÐÚɯÚÜÔÔÌÙɀÚɯÌÝÌÕÛɯÞÈÚɯ

our biggest and most successful yet.  

Watch for more information about our upcoming fund-

raiser on October 27. Our annual gala will be a Trivia Night 

that promises to be a good time for all. 

Remember that preservation is good for business and the 

environment. Thanks for your continued support of  

PAC*SJ.  a 

Brian Grayson  

PAC*SJ Executive Director  

Brian Grayson in  front of First 

Church on St. James St. 
Photo: Silicon Valley Community Newspapers 
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Ashworth -Remillard House and the Mills Act  
Renovation of the Ashworth -Remillard house on Story Road 

is proceeding, but as with any house project, the most impor-

tant work frequently does not show. Trustee Sue Cucuzza 

has been working to prepare the legal and financial frame-

work for the property, which has been placed in trust. The 

Ashworth -Remillard House is owned by the Joseph R. 

Covey Historic Trust and the appropriate deeds have now 

been filed.  

The house had already been placed on the National Register 

of Historic Places in the 1970's. So the property was eligible 

for the Mills Act, which gives property owners some tax re-

lief. Sue Cucuzza prepared the necessary renovation plan for 

the house and filed the appropriate documents with the City 

of San Jose. She had a visit from the Assessor and has now 

received tax relief under the Mills Act.   

In the last few months, Sue and her crew have been clearing 

debris from the grounds and trimming the trees. The front 

third of the two -acre site now has a respectable appearance. 

All of the shopping carts, old mattresses, and related filth 

have been removed, and the outlines of the original land-

scaping is now evident. 

The property is protected by a small crew of three volunteers 

who live at the site. The rear property line has been secured 

by chain link fencing, and perimeter lighting has been in-

stalled to insure that vagrants from the Coyote Creek home-

less encampment do not try to take up residence again.  

 

Become a PAC*SJ Board Member 
PAC*SJ is looking for qualified applicants to be con-

sidered for openings on our Board. Help us pursue 

our mission of preserving the architectural heritage 

of San Jose and assist us in educating homeowners,  

developers, and decision-makers about the  

importance of historic preservation.   
 

Review Board member requirements and application 

on our website, www.preservation.org and call us at  

408-998-8105.  We hope to hear from you. 

The rear of the property is patrolled by thousands of honey 

bees, whose homes are in the hives on the back third of the 

site. Sue is working with two local firms of commercial bee -

keepers, who winter their hives on the rear of the property.  

In addition to the exterior work, Sue has been cleaning and 

repainting the inside, particularly the "Mexican suite" on the 

east side of the house. Count Dandini, who married Lillian 

Remillard around 1930, was raised in Mexico. He added a 

suite of rooms on the first floor and decorated them with 

carved and ebonized woodwork. He added four rooms; a 

library, chapel, bedroom and bath. Both the fireplace and the 

bathroom are covered with black tile, a stunning effect. The 

marriage lasted only five years, but the work remains as a 

reminder of the relationship.  

Sue Cucuzza works at the estate nearly every Saturday and 

welcomes visitors. Soon you may contact her through the 

Ashworth -Remillard website. Note: the website has been 

under construction but should be online again soon. Or you 

can contact me at aprilhalb@gmail.com and I will arrange a 

tour.  a 

           April Halberstadt  

 

-ÖÛÌȯɯ ×ÙÐÓɀÚɯËÌÛÈÐÓÌËɯÈÙÛÐÊÓÌɯÈÕËɯ×ÏÖÛÖÚɯÖÕɯÛÏÌɯ ÚÏÞÖÙÛÏ-

Remillard House appears in the Winter, 2010 issue of Continuity, 

which can be accessed at www.preservation.org. 

Celebrating 100 Years of Equal Suffrage in Calif. 
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 %ÐÕËÐÕÎɯÈɯ'ÖÔÌɯÍÖÙɯɁResearchɂ 
/ "ɖ2)ɯÊÖÕÛÐÕÜÌÚɯÞÖÙÒÐÕÎɯÞÐÛÏɯ+ÖÞÌɀÚɯÛÖɯÍÐÕËɯÈɯÚÜÐÛÈÉÓÌɯÏÖÔÌɯÍÖÙɯÛÏÌɯÚÊÜÓ×ÛÜÙÌɯ

entitled Research.  Gurdon Woods designed Research for the new IBM campus in San 

Jose that opened in 1957.  The contemporary art piece blended nicely with the mod-

ern, innovative Building 025 on Cottle Road.  The architect, John Bolles, accented 

his Building 025 with courtyards, oak and redwood trees, sculpture and walls of 

glass to integrate the landscaping and outdoor art with the working spaces, a novel 

idea at the time.   

Building 025 is where significant technological research occurred, including work 

associated with development of the flying disk drive, which is considered one of 

the most significant inventions in information storage technology.  While the future 

ÖÍɯ!ÜÐÓËÐÕÎɯƔƖƙɯÞÈÚɯÉÌÐÕÎɯËÐÚ×ÜÛÌËȮɯÐÛɯÚÜÚ×ÐÊÐÖÜÚÓàɯÉÜÙÕÌËɯËÖÞÕɯÐÕɯƖƔƔƜȭɯɯ+ÖÞÌɀÚɯ

store is now in its place with a display in the parking lot highlighting the IBM story.  

The art piece, Research ÐÚɯÈ××ÙÖßÐÔÈÛÌÓàɯƛɀɯÓÖÕÎȮɯƘɀɯÞÐËÌɯÈÕËɯƗɀɯÏÐÎÏȭɯɯ ÓÛÏÖÜÎÏɯÐÛɯÐÚɯ

very heavy, there are delicate parts requiring it to be somewhat protected when 

displayed.  Originally it sat 

on a granite slab in the center of a pool of water.  This sculpture needs 

to be on exhibit where the public can enjoy its beauty and uniqueness 

while appreciating its historical value. We are continuing our out-

reach to find a suitable location for the sculpture, but if you are aware 

of such a site or desire more information, please call the PAC*SJ office 

at 408.998.8105 or email info@preservation.org. 

Gurdon Woods, a sculpture and visionary arts educator, had a favor-

ite saying: "Art is idea. It is not enough to draw, paint and sculpt. An 

artist should be able to think."  Below is a brief summary of his en-

deavors. 

1955-1965:   Director of the California School of Fine Arts (renamed the San 

Francisco Art Institute in 1961.)  

1966-1974:   Created and became chairman of the Fine Arts Department of the 

new UC Santa Cruz.  Woods initiated and devel-

oped an innovative program of interdisciplinary 

art education at the campus. 

1974:   Director of the Otis Art Institute in Los 

Angeles and worked as Deputy Director of Pro-

grams for the Los Angeles Natural History Mu-

seum. 

1980s:  Retired to Aptos and worked as a studio 

artist, creating sculptures and exhibiting his 

work, which can be found in museums and pri-

vate collections around the Bay Area. 

Gurdon Woods died on August 12, 2007 at 

the age of 92.  a 

 

Above, vintage photo of original site of Research at IBM Building 025.  

  Top,left, one view of Research.  Below, a second view of Research.   

(Mid photo: photographer unknown, other photos: Brian Grayson) 
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Discover History at SCAN JOSE  
The San José Public library has developed a 

free Smartphone enabled, self-guided walk-

ing tour to give residents and tourists alike 

an interactive way to explore downtown San 

)ÖÚÌɯÈÕËɯÓÌÈÙÕɯÈÉÖÜÛɯÛÏÌɯ"ÐÛàɀÚɯÏÐÚÛÖÙàȭɯ3ÏÌɯ

tour, called Scan Jose, was developed on a 

web app made compatible for Smartphones 

and showcases historic images from the col-

lections of the San José Public Library and 

the Sourisseau Academy. Scan Jose directs 

users on foot to a variety of downtown land-

marks. At this time, users can choose from 

three distinct tour options including a walk 

around Plaza de Cesar Chavez Park, a stroll 

down Santa Clara Street, or a trip through 

ÚÖÔÌɯÖÍɯËÖÞÕÛÖÞÕɯ2ÈÕɯ)ÖÚÌɀÚɯÔÖÚÛɯÏÐÚÛÖÙÐÊÈÓɯ

tragedies and calamities. 

Visit www.ScanJose.org from your phone or 

tablet computer to get started. Even if you 

ËÖÕɀÛɯÏÈÝÌɯÈɯ×ÏÖÕÌɯÖÙɯÛÈÉÓÌÛɯàÖÜɯÊÈÕɯÚÐÛɯÈÛɯ

home and view the fascinating pictures on 

your desk computer.  a 

Ɂ2ÊÈÕɯ)ÖÚÌɂɯÞÈÚɯÚÜ××ÖÙÛÌËɯÐÕɯ×ÈÙÛɯÉàɯÛÏÌɯ4ȭ2ȭɯ(ÕÚÛÐɪ

tute of Museum and Library Services under the provi-

sions of the Library Services and Technology Act,  

administered in California by the State Librarian. 

Here is a sample of the photos and text using Scan Jose.    

Electric Tower  at Market and Santa Clara St.  (above) 

Ɂ(ÕɯƕƜƜƕȮɯÛÏÌɯÓÈÙÎÌÚÛɯÚÐÕÎÓÌɯÚÖÜÙÊÌɯÖÍɯÌÓÌÊÛÙÐÊɯÓÐÎÏÛɯÐÕɯÛÏÌɯÊÖÜÕÛÙàɯÞÈÚɯÉÜÐÓÛɯ

over the intersection of Santa Clara and Market Streets. At 237-feet tall, it 

was meant to light up all of downtown San Jose (though a farmer in Los 

Gatos actually complained that it kept his chickens awake at night).  

San Jose Mercury News founder J.J. Owen was fascinated by electricity, 

and enthusiastically spearheaded the campaign to 

build the tower. It drew international attention. It 

also stood for 34 years before finally collapsing 

due to damage from a storm in 1915. A half-sized 

replica of the tower stands on the grounds of His-

ÛÖÙàɯ2ÈÕɯ)ÖÚÌɯÈÛɯ*ÌÓÓÌàɯ/ÈÙÒȭɂ 

Same Intersection, Market & Santa Clara St., 

1967 (lower left)  

Ɂ!ÌÍÖÙÌɯÞÌɯÏÌÈËɯÍÜÙÛÏÌÙɯÌÈÚÛȮɯÓÌÛɅÚɯÍÓÈÚÏɯÍÖÙÞÈÙËɯÛÖɯ

this same intersection around 1967. Just beyond 

the THRIFTY store were J.C. PENNEY and ROOS 

ATKINS department stores. The only building still 

there today is the San Jose Savings and Loan. Let's 

move on down the south side of Santa Clara Street 

ÕÖÞȭɂ 


